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Good day, dear Focus readers! 
 
It is Spring, the time of new beginnings. How has the Spirit been moving in your life? What buds, green shoots 
may be showing up for you? How does spring come in the midst of loss and grief? What is the deep river of God’s 
love that waters the gardens of our faith and community day in and day out? How does that river come to us? To 
you? 
 
It was with great trembling, and my heart in my throat, that I presented my sense of call to our congregation on 
March 22. I said that I felt called, even compelled beyond my fear, to begin to plant a new church community in 
Littleton, on the south side of the metro area, where I live. I invited our congregation to have a sense of sending 
me rather than me simply leaving for this new thing. 
 
For some, this seems like an intuitively good idea. For others, it is difficult indeed to welcome. It may seem crazy 
or competitive or worse. What I can say with full confidence is that what I do, I offer only in love. Only love could 
have overcome the fear I felt at this prompting and only love will bring us all home to whatever new future lies 
ahead for us all. 
 
Whatever is true or good, I believe that we are all in this together as people who seek to create places of Christ’s 
love on the earth and in our neighborhoods. I am living into this sense that whatever promotes the love of Christ, 
we do together, and nothing will separate us in that good work. 
 
Nevertheless, I feel the grief and the import of no longer serving as pastor at First Mennonite. My almost 19 years 
have been a privilege, a growing time, and an experience of a great community of love. This new call will be the 
occasion to reframe some of our relationships. But truly, we may remain in friendship together and collaboration 
and moving forward toward a new chapter in our Mennonite movement in the metro area. I pray wholeheartedly 
that it will be so. I believe that it will be so. 
 
Much love for these days, 
Pastor Vern Rempel, ed. 

�

�

 
 



��
�

��������
�������
����	��������
�������
����	��������
�������
����	��������
�������
����	� ���
By Vern Rempel and Karen Martin 
 
Please send in your personal and congregational stories to 
give us a window into the lives of our community. 
 
Easter 
Easter Sunday dawned bright and warm. It was a wonderful 
day at First Mennonite as captured in these pictures.  
 
MYF and others helped prepare the balloons to decorate the 
Sanctuary.   
 
MYF and Ron Schmucker prepared a delicious Easter 
pancake brunch. 
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8:00 AM worship in the park was attended by 45. 
 
Worship at 10 AM included much wonderful music by the 
choir, soloists, a string quartet and brass. Thank you to all 
the musicians! Over 300 were here to enjoy the balloons! 

 
 

We received new members Aimee Voth Siebert, 
Michael Voth Siebert, Eva Klink and Dave Klink. 

 
 
Courtney, Elena as well as Isabelle King were baptized. 
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Coffee and Conversation meets the fourth Thursday of each 
month at 10:15 AM. Each person is welcome to bring a short item 
to share, perhaps an article from a magazine or newspaper or a 
story about recent family or friend events. All are welcome. 

 
Faith and Life Forum:  Several from First 
Mennonite Church attended the Mountain 
States Conference Faith and Life Forum in 
Colorado Springs on April 25. “Ways We 
Follow Jesus” was the theme for the day. The morning session featured several ministries in the conference, 
including Casa de Paz and Sarah Jackson. The afternoon session was devoted to individuals sharing the ways 
they follow Jesus. About 80 people from across the conference attended the event. 

 
Pastor Tory attended the Mennonite Church USA Youth 
Ministry Council meetings April 19-22 at Spruce Lake in 
Pennsylvania. Felipe Hinojosa was the speaker. Rachel 
Gerber, Denominational Pastor of Youth and Young Adults, 
convened the gathering which is the annual meeting of youth 
workers from across Mennonite Church USA. Youth Ministry 
Council 2015 wrestled with racism and how to approach the 
topic with youth today. “Connecting Our Stories: Imagining Our 
Future” was the theme of the gathering.  
 
 
 

A “Right to Rest” rally  organized by homeless people and advocates, including Marcus Hyde , in connection 
with a bill asking for the “right to rest” in public was held April 15. 
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Compiled by Theda Good, Karen Martin, Vern Rempel 
 
Throughout the month of March, Women Bridging Borders sponsored several events 
in which the congregation could participate in taking action to help stop the 
deportation of Pastor Max Villatoro. Max is the pastor of the Iglesia Menonita Torre 
Fuerte (First Mennonite Church) in Iowa City. He has lived in the U.S. for more than 
20 years. Max was originally targeted for deportation because of an immigration 
identification related charge from 1999. We signed petitions and made phone calls, 
but in a devastating move, he was deported back to his home country of Honduras 
on Friday, March 20. His wife and four children remain in Iowa City. On our behalf, 
Theda sent one of our prayer cloths to the congregation. Roberta Kandel visited in 
Iowa City recently and brought greetings back from them, stating how much the 
prayer cloth meant.  
 
Here in our own city, we have put forth efforts to help stop the deportation of Arturo Hernández García, an 
undocumented immigrant and father of two. Since October 2014, García has sought sanctuary at the First 
Unitarian Church as he fights for a stay of removal. 

Youth Ministry Council 

Faith and Life Forum  

Coffee and Conversation 

Prayer Cloth 
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Several of us participated in a prayer gathering and then a 
march to the downtown Federal Courthouse on March 20. 
That same day he received notice that his stay was denied. 
Many of us wrote letters and signed petitions on his behalf. 
This work continues.  
 
A few of us have gone to the Immigration offices in 
Centennial and held signs pleading for mercy and his 
release.  
 
Pastor Theda along with pastors Betsy McCrae and Jaime 
Lazaro visited with Arturo and his wife, Anna, on April 16. 
You may remember when Anna spoke to us on a Sunday 
morning in March and appealed for support for Arturo’s case. 
 
This past weekend, on April 25, Debbie Reed and 
Donna Swartzendruber participated in another 
rally at the Unitarian church with Arturo and his 
family. Arturo recently hired a new attorney and 
we expect there will be ongoing ways we can help 
bring his case to the attention of the public and the 
officials who have the power to grant him a stay. 
 
Pastor Vern spoke at a press conference 
advocating for deferred action for immigrants on 
April 17. Here are his comments. 
 
Luke 4:18-19: 
‘The Spirit of the Lord is upon me,  
  because he has anointed me 
   to bring good news to the poor. 
He has sent me to proclaim release to the captives 
  and recovery of sight to the blind, 
   to let the oppressed go free,  
to proclaim the year of the Lord’s favour.’ 
 
Jesus was at the beginning of public life. There is no 
greater priority than greater freedom for all, relief from 
poverty. 
 
Isaiah 40:3-5: 
A voice cries out: 
‘In the wilderness prepare the way of the Lord, 
  make straight in the desert a highway for our God.  
Every valley shall be lifted up, 
  and every mountain and hill be made low; 
the uneven ground shall become level, 
  and the rough places a plain.  
Then the glory of the Lord shall be revealed, 
  and all people shall see it together, 
  for the mouth of the Lord has spoken.’  
 
Here God's glory is revealed in the open road, the possibility of travel with ease which is simply the availability of 
opportunity for all. This may be our tone as a great nation to be generous, to forsake narrowness and 
consideration only of self so that all may live and breathe in freedom and joy. Whatever we can do for 
compassionate and comprehensive immigration policy reform will share in this sense of the glory of God. 

����

Theda, Anna, Arturo, Betsy 
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By Vern Rempel 

On Thursday, March 19, the Denver Area 
Anabaptist Ministers met at Boulder 
Mennonite Church with the Canadian 
denominational director, Willard Metzler.  
 
Mennonite Church Canada is preparing for 
conversation about what it means to be 
faithful in response to people in same-sex 
relationships. Willard spoke about what they 
are doing to prepare for the discussion. 
They have started with some of the easier 
texts and they have reflected back to people 
what they hear them saying. They 
discovered they are not nearly of one mind, 
but they have always prayed that the Holy 
Spirit would guide them. Is this place of 
disagreement actually of the Holy Spirit?  
How can we maintain the unity of Christ in disagreement, even unity in outright disagreement? 
 
He noted that young adults have been saying they don’t want to be in something that asks them to all agree. He 
added they actually experience debate as part of their worship.  
 
Metzler said God is not promising safety or success and we need non-anxious leaders and an affirmation that 
God is at work. “Just stay with God and that is enough. Whatever happens, we will be with God,” he said. 
 
In Canada, there are two denominational task forces working on the conversation – a faithful church task force 
and a future directions task force. 
 
It was a good time of sharing ideas. 
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By Arden Slotter 
�
Now ‘tis pleasant evening time 
Daytime hues turn dusky gray 
It’s time to slow the hectic pace 
It’s time to look back on the day 
 
Chores completed, tasks now done 
Letters written, phone calls made 
Friends contacted, colleagues met 
Family nourished, debts repaid 
 
But evening time provides the chance 
To do some things that favor health  
Reading, writing, friendship building 
Dining, dancing, sharing wealth 
 
One never wants the day to end 
Hoping rest lies far ahead 
But evening time includes the choice 
To face that rest with calm not dread 
 
March 23, 2015����

Tory, Willard, Theda, Vern 
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By Karen Martin, Congregational Administrator 
 
The First Mennonite Church Leadership Council met on April 15. Susan Burkholder, Chair, led the meeting. 
 
Herm Weaver, Mountain States Mennonite Conference, spoke to the group and asked for input about what we 
need in the weeks ahead. A lengthy discussion followed. A transitional support group will be formed to work on a 
proposal for next steps. 
 
Marcus Hyde reported back on outreach grants. Six grants were awarded: 

·  DOOR $500 
·  VORP $2,000 
·  Project Worthmore for refugee ESL classes $2,000 
·  FMC ESL classes for Head Start $2,000 
·  Casa de Paz $2,000 
·  Food Rescue $1,000 

 
The Council reviewed the March Minutes and Commission/Pastoral Reports. The reports were affirmed. 
 
Chris Barnes, Coordinator of Finance, reviewed the March 2015 financials. Chris noted we are behind and it is 
early in the year for that. Contributions are $11,979 below budget. Overall income is below budget $10,352.Our 
expenses are greater than our income by $3,178. All of the quarterly outreach payments were made at the end of 
March. Contributions as a percentage of the total budget are at 23%. The three year average is 26%.  We are 
behind what was received this same time last year in contributions. The Council will keep the congregation 
informed. 
 
The Council spent time planning the following: 

·  Alternative dates for congregation to hear Vern’s presentation. April 22 and 29 were set as dates for 
those who were not able to hear Vern’s original presentation on April 12. 

·  Celebration for Vern. The Council discussed possible dates and who could help plan the event. 
·  New members attending Council. Due to the transitions occurring, it was decided to invite incoming 

Council members to start attending Council meetings rather than waiting until June. 
·  The Spring Congregational Meeting will be May 17. We will be affirming the leadership slate and 

reviewing the Annual Report. 
 
Council discussed delegates for MC USA Convention in Kansas City. 
 
Several agenda items were tabled in the interest of time. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 9:40 PM. 
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